



National Library of Canada Collections Development Branch

Canadian Theses on Microfiche Service Bibliothèque nationale du Canada Direction du développement des collections

Service des thèses canadiennes * sur microfiche

NOTICE

AVIS

The quality of this microfiche is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original thesis submitted for microfilming. Every effort has been made to ensure the highest quality of reproduction possible.

If pages are missing, contact the university which granted the degree.

Some pages may have indistinct print especially if the original pages were typed with a poor typewriter ribbon or if the university sent us a poor photocopy.

Previously copyrighted materials (journal articles, published tests, etc.) are not filmed.

Reproduction in full or in part of this film is governed by the Canadian Copyright Act, R.S.C. 1970, c. C-30. Please read the authorization forms which accompany this thesis.

THIS DISSERTATION HAS BEEN MICROFILMED EXACTLY AS RECEIVED

La qualité de cette microfiche dépend grandement de la qualité de la thèse soumise au microfilmage. Nous avons tout fait pour assurer une qualité supérieure de reproduction.

S'il manque des pages, veuillez communiquer avec l'université qui a conféré le grade.

La qualité d'impression de certaines pages peut laisser à désirer, surtout si les pages originales ont été dactylographiées à l'aide d'un ruban usé ou si l'université nous a fait parvenir une photocopie de mauvaise qualité.

Les documents qui font déjà l'objet d'un droit d'auteur (articles de revue, examens publiés, etc.) ne sont pas microfilmés.

La reproduction, même partielle, de ce microfilm est soumise à la Loi canadienne sur le droit d'auteur, SRC 1970, c. C-30. Veuillez prendre connaissance des formules d'autorisation qui accompagnent cette thèse.

LA THÈSE A ÉTÉ MICROFILMÉE TELLE QUE NOUS L'AVONS RECUE

DNA REASSOCIATION STUDIES

IN FOUR SPECIES OF SALMONIDS

Ann Frances Hanham

B.Sc., University of Toronto, 1976

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT

OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF SCIENCE

in the Department

of

Biological Sciences



Ann Frances Hanham 1979

SIMON FRASER UNIVERSITY

July 1979

All rights reserved. This thesis may not be reproduced in whole or in part, by photocopy or other means, without permission of the author.

PARTIAL COPYRIGHT LICENSE

I hereby grant to Simon Fraser University the right to lend my thesis, project or extended essay (the title of which is shown below) to users of the Simon Fraser University Library, and to make partial or single copies only for such users or in response to a request from the Library of any other university, or other educational institution, on its own behalf or for one of its users. I further agree that permission for multiple copying of this work for scholarly purposes may be granted by me or the Dean of Graduate Studies. It is understood that copying or publication of this work for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission.

Title of Thesis/Project/Extended Essay

DNA reassociation studies in four species of salmonids

Author:

(signature)

Ann Frances Hanham

(name)

UG 9/79

(date)

								~~			
				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	• • • • •						
,	· .				APPROV	AL			,		
-	·					· · · ·	£ .				
	Name:		Ann Fi	rances	Hanham			-,			
		-									
	Degree:		Master	c of S	cience				•		
	Title of S	Thesis:	DNA re	assoc	iation s	tudies i	n four sp	pecies o	f salmon	ids	
										•	-, ·
	Examining	Committe	e:					· .	, ·		~
	•	£	Chairn	an:				-			
	Na Seconda da Antonia da	یر برمیز دیکھ ایک میں میں		-				A		م ماریک میرد، اجامع مزرست	
			,								na na
											یل میڈی م
÷.	· · · · · ·		Dr. M	I. Sr	mith Sei		ervisor				
	ارد بیده شده با در در در در در ا مربع انتظر از انتظار	innin Konstyrus Arte ti	<i>DL</i> • 11•	J	LICH, DEI	1104 201	CIV1301		····		- , ' '
•	· · ·		 	· · · · ·		a (4 -),					•
			΄.	2 - 2 ⁴ - 2						•	
			Dr. D.	L. Ba	aillie		na n				
			•-				• • • •				
									1. 1 . 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1.		
	•							. . .			
		·····					i ifan hai saitan		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	······································	
•		· .	Dr. C.	L. Ke	emp		s. 19			· · ·	•
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		· · · · · ·	· ·	, . .			•	•		
										··· · ·	· · ·
	. :			-		•		2	2		
									· ·	· .	
	1		Dr. A.	T. Be	ckenbach	, Non-St	upervisor	y Commi	ttee Exa	niner	
			S	imon H	Fraser Un	iversity					
			~								
						•				·	
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				R				10	
·			D	ate an	proved:	U	igus	XX	19	19	
				F			-1		7		

.

Abstract;

DNA reassociation kinetics were examined in three species of salmon and one of trout. Reassociation kinetic studies were carried out by hydroxyapatite chromatography with short (0.30-0.45 kb) DNA fragments from steelhead trout, chum, coho and sockeye salmon. At least 60% of the reassociated fragments had some portion of their length in repeated sequences. Computerized analyses of reassociation rates demonstrated that these repeated sequences range in reiteration frequency from 30 to 9 x 10⁴ times per genome. A highly repeated or foldback component comprised about 10% of the DNA. Single copy component rates were found to be consistent with the estimated genome size of these species.

The interspersion of repetitive sequences with single copy sequences was examined in chum salmon. Long DNA fragments, 3.2 kb in length, were observed to have an accelerated rate of reaction and reduced hyperchromicity at low Cot values, typical of a "short period" or "Xenopus" interspersion pattern. Digestion with a single strand specific nuclease produced two characteristic fragment lengths of repeated sequences. The first of these was 0.35 kb in length with an average depression in T_m of 13°C, and the second was greater than 2.0 kb in length with a near native melting temperature.

i11

Single copy sequence homology studies with ^{125}I -chum DNA demonstrated that approximately 100% of the reactive chum single copy sequences are also found in trout, 91% in coho, and 73% in sockeye salmon. Thermal elution of these heterologous reassociated fragments from hydroxyapatite exhibited a 2°C depression in T_m from that measured in a homologous reaction. This would indicate that approximately 1% single copy divergence per million years had occurred.

iv

٦,

- 3

Acknowledgements;

I would like to thank my senior supervisor, Dr. M. J. Smith, for his help in this project. Appreciation is also extended to members of my committee, Dr. D. L. Baillie, and Dr. C. L. Kemp, for their interest and support. I would also like to thank Dr. R. J. Britten for providing S1 nuclease enzyme, Dr. S. Hayashi for preparation of the-¹²⁵I-labelled DNA, K. Gibson for the <u>E.</u> <u>coli</u> DNA reassociation curve, and V. Martin for translating pertinent journals from Russian. I would also like to thank Dr. B. Hartwick and the Queen Charlotte Fisheries for supplying fish gonad tissue. Special thanks to my husband Scott, for his support and aid.

Glossary of Special Abbreviations;

and the second	
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
Cot	concentration (M) x time (s)
cpm	counts per minute
	Curie $(3.7 \times 10^{10} \text{ dps})$
dps	decays per second
g	gram
Ġ	gravitational force
H	hyperchromicity
HAP	hydroxyapatite 🦳
125 ₁	isotope of iodine
Kav	partition coefficient
kb	kilobase, equal to 1000 nucleotide base pairs
М	molar
mCi	milliCurie
mg	milligram
μg	microgram
ml	millilitres
ul	microlítres
RMS	root mean square
S	second
T _m	thermal denaturation temperature

vi

aden de la

「「日本」「「「「「「「「「」」」」

三番

Table of Contents;

Ç

Approval	.ii
Abstract	.iii
Acknowledgements	•••
Glossary of Special Abbreviations	.vi
List of Tables	.ix
List of Figures	• X
·Introduction	.1
Materials and Methods	. 8
DNA isolation	.8
DNA characterization	• 9
DNA shearing and fragment length determination	.11
DNA reassociation	.13
Analysis of reassociation kinetics	.14
Interspersion pattern measurements.	.15
Tracer preparation	. 18
Hybridization measurements	.19
Results	.21
Reassociation kinetics of salmonid DNA	.21
Hyperchromicity and thermal denaturation measurements.	.24
S1 nuclease digestion of repetitive fractions	.25
Hybridization of single copy sequences	.26
Discussion	.29
Reassociation kinetics	.29
Interspersion studied by reassociation kinetics	• 37
Interspersion studied by hyperchromicity measurements.	.37
Interspersion studied by S1 nuclease resistance	.41
Hybridization of single copy sequences	.43

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · ·	· · · ·	• · .		u			. ·
Appendices		•••••		• • • • •	•••••	••••••	70	•
Appendix 1:	DNA re	associa	tion cr	iteria	a		70	
Appendix 2:	Table	illustr	ating c	ompute	er-gene	rated	· · · ·	8
	RMS va	lues		•••••	• • • • • • • •		71	·
Appendix 3:	Sample	calcul	ation o	f the	percen	t cytos	ine	· · ·
	bàses	iodinat	ed				72	• *
References cit		<u></u>			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		74	· ····
•	-				, ,			•
•	·	3						
	. <u></u>	<u></u>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		······································	<u></u> .		
	- * -					• .		
:	· · · '			۶.			•** 5 • 5	-
	*			, ,				
	· ·	· •		. '			n. N	•••
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					·. ·			,
						۰ -		· .
					•	÷	· 	· · · · ·
	- , .			.	· · . ·			
						ſ	•	
					• • •	• • • •	•	
		1	 		er Forse	-		της 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1.
	·····				· · · ·		4 a	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
		4						
		· · · · ·			· · · · ·			in the second
	* * * . *						· · · ·	,
	5. 1 ¹	vi	li	•	· • •			•
				•			· · · ·····	
	-		,					5

Φ.

List of Tables;

ix

List of Figures;

Figure 1: A representative absorbance spectrum of chum
native DNA58
Figure 2: Thermal denaturation plot of chum DNA, 0.3
and 3.2 kb in length
Figure 3: The reassociation kinetics of chum salmon60
Figure 4: The reassociation kinetics of steelhead trout61
Figure 5: The reassociation kinetics of coho salmon62
Figure 6: The reassociation kinetics of sockeye salmon63
Figure 7: Thermal denaturation of repetitive chum DNA. 464
Figure 8: The Sepharose Cl-2B elution of S1 nuclease
resistant reassociated chum DNA
Figure 9: Reassociation kinetics of ¹²⁵ I-chum DNA driven
with a 10 ⁴ -fold excess of salmonid DNA66
Figure 10: Thermal denaturation profile of ¹²⁵ I-chum [°] DNA
and trout driver DNA hybrids
Figure 11: Thermal denaturation profile of ¹²⁵ I-chum DNA
and coho driver DNA hybrids
Figure 12: Thermal denaturation profile of ¹²⁵ I-chum DNA
and sockeye driver DNA hybrids

. . .

Ľ

Introduction:

Deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) is the genetic material responsible for all structures and functions distinctive to a species. Characteristics so encoded are inherited from generation to generation. Recently it has become possible to perform comparative studies of taxa through the analysis of sequence homology in genomic DNA. Studies pioneering in this field include the Schildkraut et al., 1961, paper on bacterial homologies, McLaren and Walker's 1968 study of rodents, the Davidson et al., 1975a review of metazoa, and the Goldberg et al., 1975, study of marine invertebrates.

Surprisingly, no in depth study of DNA sequence organization or content has been undertaken in the Pacific species of salmonids; a recently evolved group which inhabit the north Pacific coast. DNA studies of the salmonids have been undertaken in a variety of ways, but none have examined sequence evolution in this manner. Simon, 1963, has made a detailed analysis of chromosome morphology in Pacific salmon, and Utter et al., 1973, examined several species of salmon at twelve loci for genetic heterozygosity. Gharrett et al., 1977, performed reassociation kinetic studies on several species of fish, but did not examine the sequence organization pattern or content in these species: Vladychenskaya et al., 1977, examined the sequence interspersion pattern in another salmonid genus, <u>Coregonus</u>

DNA sequence hybridization studies provide valuable insight into the evolution and phylogeny of the salmonids, since the genomic DNA should reflect the history of the organism. To date, emphasis on the classification of these organisms has been primarily restricted to their morphology and behavioural. patterns. The various criteria developed to classify salmonids have resulted in diverse interpretations of the relationships within this group (see Hoar's 1976 review of salmonid evolution).

In molecular studies of DNA sequence homology, there is a logical progression of experiments which is necessary for meaningful interpretation of subsequent results. First of all, reassociation kinetics is determined to ascertain the number, frequency and total amount of repetitive and single copy DNA. Secondly, the arrangement or interspersion of repetitive sequences with single copy sequences is examined. Finally, with this information, one is able to isolate the single copy fraction and perform single copy sequence homology studies between species.

In 1968, Britten and Kohne demonstrated that a significant proportion of the eukaryotic genome contains sequences which are 7

present many more times than unique or single copy DNA. When randomly sheared fragments were denatured and allowed to reassociate, the reassociation was shown to follow approximate second order reaction kinetics, when monitored by hydroxyapatite chromatography. Hence the rate of reassociation was found to be dependent on the concentration of complementary strands in solution (Marmur et al., 1963; Wetmur and Davidson, 1968). Since rate of reaction is dependent on sequence concentration, repetitive sequences are observed to react at rates proportional. to their reiteration frequency. Under standard conditions of reassociation (see Appendix 1) it becomes possible to make estimates of the number and fraction size of a series of frequency components contained within the genome (Britten and Kohne, 1968; Wetmur and Davidson, 1968). Furthermore, the rate of reassociation of non-repeating fragments may be expected to be inversely proportional to the genome size (Britten and Kohne, 1968). It is therefore possible to estimate genome size based on the kinetics of reassociating fragments, as well as the amount of unique sequence present. To this end, my work was designed to determine the reassociation kinetics of representative salmonids. The amount and repetition frequency of reiterated DNA, as well as amount of single copy DNA, was determined in Oncorhynchus keta (chum salmon), O. kisutch (coho salmon), O. nerka (sockeye salmon), and Salmo gairdneri (steelhead trout).

Recent information has demonstrated that short repetitive sequences (those present more than once per genome) and longer single copy sequences (those present only once per genome), are interspersed throughout the entire genome of most eukaryotes (Davidson et al., 1975b). If DNA is randomly sheared with respect to sequence, the resulting fragments may be considered to be in one of three categories:

a) total single copy sequence content

b) total repeated sequence content

c) repeat sequences adjacent to single copy sequences. In longer fragment lengths, one would expect a greater proportion in category c), namely, repeat sequences adjacent to single copy sequences. Early in reassociation reactions these longer fragments may therefore be viewed as having some portion of their length as duplex structure (the reassociated repetitive sequences), and, some portion of their length as single strand regions or "tails" (the less repeated unreassociated sequences).

Analyses of this sort, have shown two characteristic interspersion patterns of repetitive and single copy sequences in eukaryotes. The first pattern known as the short period or "Xenopus" pattern, may be characterized by having a large fraction of the repetitive DNA in segments 0.3 kb long interspersed with single copy sequences approximately 1.0-2.5 kb long. In this pattern a substantial fraction of the DNA is also found in long repetitive segments of greater than 3.5 kb in

length (Davidson et al., 1973; Goldberg et al., 1975). Generally this pattern is associated with organisms having a large genome size, but has also been observed in the slime mold, <u>Dictyostelium</u>, which has a genome size of 0.1 pg (Firtel and Kindle, 1975).

A second pattern observed in such organisms as Drosophila melanogaster and Apis mellifera may be referred to as the long period or "Drosophila" interspersion pattern. This pattern is frequently observed in organisms with smaller genome sizes (Manning et al., 1975; Crain et al., 1976; Wells et al., 1976). An exception to this may occur in chicken DNA which has a 1.0 pg genome size (Arthur and Straus, 1978). This pattern is characterized by the presence of long repetitive sequences. (5.6 kb) interspersed with even longer unique DNA sequences (13.0 kb in Cength). It is not yet known what the significance of this interspersion of repetitive and single copy DNA might be, but the predominance of such patterns suggests a possible regulative role (Britten and Davidson, 1969; Davidson et al., 1975). The second major object of this research is thus to determine the sequence interspersion pattern in a representative salmon. Chum salmon (O. keta) was chosen as the probe species.

Two independent techniques have been employed in this paper to determine the amount and interspersion pattern of such repetitive and single copy sequences present in renatured

fragments. The first involves hyperchromicity measurements of randomly sheared reassociated fragments. Since hyperchromicity is very nearly proportional to the fraction of nucleotides paired, thermal stability studies can provide information about the amount of reassociation which has occurred (Graham et al., 1974). The second technique employs an enzyme which selectively digests away the single strand regions of a reassociated fragment. Single strand specific nucleases such as S1, therefore provide information about the actual fraction of fragment which is in duplex (Ando, 1966; Vogt, 1973). These phenomena, together, enable one to ascertain both the amount and length of repetitive and single copy DNA.

Once careful analysis of sequence representation and organization is complete, it becomes possible to study molecular hybridization of various sequences, between species. In this study, single copy sequences of chum salmon were hybridized with trout, coho, and sockeye DNA. To accomplish this, chum salmon was thermally denatured and allowed to react to a Cot value at which only repetitive sequences had reassociated. Single copy sequences were then eluted from hydroxyapatite and radioactively labelled with ¹²⁵I using a modified Commerford technique (see below). This probe was allowed to reassociate with a large scale excess of DNA from the other species. Reassociation of fragments with members from another species was monitored by hydroxyapatite chromatography. In this way I was able to

compare the extent of single copy sequence conservation among four salmonid species. Previous studies of this nature have been performed on sea urchins (Angerer et al., 1976; Harpold and Craig, 1977; Harpold and Craig, 1978), plants (Stein and Thompson, 1977), primates (rev. in Kohne, 1970), rodents (Rice, 1974), and birds (Eden et al., 1978).

The purpose of this study was therefore to examine DNA reassociation kinetics and the sequence interspersion pattern in a representative species, the chum salmon. These findings provided information about the number, frequency and overall amount of repetitive sequences present in the chum genome. Reassociation kinetics could then be compared with those of steelhead trout, coho and sockeye salmon. Knowledge of the fraction and arrangement of chum single copy sequences allowed the preparation of a radioactively labelled probe which could then be used in determining single copy sequence homologies with trout, coho, and sockeye DNA.

Materials and Methods:

DNA isolation;

The DNA used in this study was extracted from the testes of <u>Oncorhynchus keta</u> (chum salmon), <u>O. kisutch</u> (coho salmon), <u>O.</u> <u>nerka</u> (sockeye salmon), <u>Salmo gairdneri</u> (steelhead trout), and <u>Hexagrammos decagrammus</u> (kelp greenling). Salmonid testes were obtained from and identified by Queen Charlotte Fisheries Ltd. and kelp greenling testes were the gift of Dr. B. Hartwick of the Bamfield Marine Station, Vancouver Island. All tissue was refrigerated for 24 hours post-dissection and stored at -70°C. Reagent grade chemicals were used in this study and all solutions were routinely filtered with 45µ Millipore Filters.

Frozen ripe testes were homogenized in a Waring blender in 5.0 x 10^{-2} M Tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane (Tris), 2.5 x 10^{-2} M KCl, 1.0 x 10^{-3} M MgCl₂, pH 7.4, for approximately 1 minute. The homogenate was passed through a double layer of gauze, and centrifuged at 4 x 10^3 G for 10 minutes at 4° C. The pellet was resuspended in one half volume of this buffer and again centrifuged at 4 x 10^3 G for 10 minutes (P. Candido, pers. comm.). The final pellet consisted of sperm heads and spermatocyte nuclei as determined by phase microscopy. The DNA was extracted by a modified Marmur method which has been

described (Britten et al., 1974). The pellet was suspended in 0.1 M NaCl, 0.05 M Tris, 0.025 M ethylenediamine tetraacetic acid (EDTA), pH 8.0. Pronase B (Cal Biochem) was added to 250 μ g ml⁻¹ and sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) to 1% (w/v). The suspension became clear and viscous. After Pronase treatment at 37°C for 2 hours, sodium perchlorate was added to 1.0 M, and the solution was extracted by shaking for 20 minutes with a mixture of one part freshly distilled, buffer equilibrated, phenol and four parts chloroform which was 4% (v/v) isoamyl alcohol. The extraction mixture was centrifuged at 4 x 10^3 G for 10 minutes and the aqueous phase was twice resubmitted to extraction with an equal volume of chloroform: isoamyl alcohol (24:1, v/v). The resulting mixture was overlayed with 2 volumes of 95% ethanol and the DNA precipitate was spooled from the interface on glass rods. This procedure was repeated at least twice. The DNA was dissolved in 0.01 M EDTA at pH 7.0, and dialyzed into 0.12 M phosphate buffer (equimolar sodium monoand dibasic phosphate, pH 6.8). This procedure typically yields greater than 2 mg of DNA per gram of gravid gonad tissue.

DNA characterization;

Ultraviolet absorption spectra of DNA preparations were measured from 220 to 320 nm, using a Gilford Model 250 UV Spectrophotometer. Only DNA with 260/230 ratios of > 2.0 and

260/280 ratios of > 1.8 (see Figure 1) was used for experimentation.

DNA which met this criteria was thermally denatured in a Gilford Spectrophotometer with an Analog Multiplexor, Thermalprogrammer, and Thermal Cuvette. The resulting optical measurements were corrected for thermal expansion of water prior to calculation of hyperchromicity (Mandel and Marmur, 1968). Hyperchromicity was calculated as defined by Britten et al., 1974, where:

$$H = \frac{A_{260}(100^{\circ}C) - A_{260}(55^{\circ}C)}{A_{260}(100^{\circ}C)}$$

where H stands for hyperchromicity and A_{260} , the absorbance at 260 nm.

The T_m or temperature (^oC) at one half the maximum hyperchromicity was also determined (Figure 2) in 0.12 M phosphate buffer (0.18 M sodium concentration). The guanine+cytosine (GC) content may be quantified from the T_m measurement by the relationship:

$$GC = 2.44(T_m - 81.5 - 16.6\log_{10}M)$$
 (equation 2)

where GC is the guanine+cytosine content expressed as a mole **pe**rcentage, T_m is the temperature at half maximum

(equation 1)

hyperchromicity and M, the solvent cation concentration. (Mandel and Marmur, 1968).

DNA shearing and fragment length determination;

DNA was sheared to one of two fragment lengths, 0.3 kb or 3.2 kb, in a Virtis Hi-Speed homogenizer as described (Britten, et al., 1974). The shorter fragment lengths were attained by shearing the DNA in 67% (v/v) gycerol, 33%(v/v) 0.06 M sodium acetate (NaAc) pH 7.2, for 30 minutes at 5 x 10^4 rpm in a drý-ice ethanol bath. Longer fragment lengths were produced by shearing in a 0.03 M NaAc (pH 7.2) solution for 20 minutes at 10^4 rpm in an ice water bath. The DNA was passed over a Chelex 1 (Bio-Rad, sodium form) column and the eluant was increased in salt concentration to 0.3 M. DNA was precipitated by the addition of two volumes of 95% ethanol and storage at -20° C for a minimum of 3 hours. The precipitate was centrifuged at 10^4 G, air dried, and taken up in the appropriate buffer.

The single strand length of the sheared DNA was determined by denaturing alkaline sucrose sedimentation (Noll, 1967). The sheared DNA was denatured for 3 minutes in 0.1 N NaOH at 60°C with DNA standards of known fragment length, and sedimented through exponential alkaline (0.1 N NaOH) sucrose gradients. These gradients were prepared using 14.2 ml Beckman polyallomer

tubes and a 9.6 ml mix volume of 7.5% (w/v) alkaline sucrose. This was mixed with a 32.6% (w/v) alkaline sucrose solution to produce gradients of 7.5% (w/v) to 25% (w/v) alkaline sucrose. The gradients were centrifuged at 5 x 10^5 G for approximately 24 hours at 20°C in a Beckman L2-65B ultracentrifuge. The position of the DNA fragments in the gradients was determined using an ISCO UA-5 absorbance monitor with a UV Type 6 optical unit attachment. The gradients were chased through this flow cell with a 60% sucrose solution and collected in 0.4 ml fractions. In the case of ¹²⁵iodine labelled DNA (see below), fractions were analyzed for gamma radiation with a Nuclear Chipago gamma counter. Estimates of the molecular weight were calculated by comparison of the sedimentation values and molecular weight of the internal standards according to the Studier (1965) relationship:

Ó.

0.4

(equation 3)

12

where S_{std} and S_u represent the S_{20,w} coefficients of standard and unknown DNA, and M, the molecular weight of these fragments.

 $\left(\frac{S_{u}}{S_{s+d}}\right)^{=} \left(\frac{M_{u}}{M_{s+d}}\right)$

DNA reassociation;

The sheared DNA was dialyzed into either 0.12 M or 0.41 M phosphate buffer, thermally denatured at 100°C for 3 minutes, and reassociated at 60° C or 67° C respectively. The reassociation rate acceleration factor for the higher salt concentration was determined by the method of Britten et al., 1974, and all data are expressed in terms of equivalent Cot (product of moles per liter times seconds; M s). A summary of criteria for the reassociation of DNA may be found in Appendix 1. For convenience, 120-150 ug of DNA were used for each sample. At selected fot values, the reassociation was terminated by quenching the reaction vials in a dry ice:acetone bath. The fraction of the DNA fragments which had reassociated at each Cot was determined by hydroxyapatite (Bio-Rad, DNA grade Bio-gel HTP) chromatography in 0.12 M phosphate buffer, 0.06% sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS), at 60°C. Reassociated DNA fragments were diluted in 3 ml of 0.12 M phosphate buffer and loaded on the columns. This volume was routinely used because it diluted the DNA fragments to a concentration easily read in the spectrophotometer and was also convenient for the elution of fractions. Hydroxyapatite will bind DNA fragments which contain some portion of their length as duplex or double strand DNA. Double strand fragments were eluted from the hydroxyapatite columns with 0.5 M phosphate buffer or by elevation of the column temperature to 99°C. The amount of DNA in these

fractions was measured in the Gilford Spectrophotometer at 260 nm. Correction for light scattering caused by hydroxyapatite in solution was made by subtracting the net absorbance at 320 nm from the 260 nm value.

Analysis of reassociation kinetics;

When the degree of reassociation is plotted versus log equivalent Cot, ranges of sequence frequency can be observed in eukaryotic organisms. The reassociation of rendomly sheared DNA fragments may therefore be analyzed as the sum of a number of apparent second order reactions (Britten and Kohne, 1968):

 $U/C_0 = f_1(1+K_1Cot)^{-1} + f_2(1+K_2Cot)^{-1}$... + $f_n(1+K_n Cot)^{-1}$ (equation 4)

Where C represents the concentration of double strand DNA and C_0 the initial concentration of single strand DNA, K the component rate constant, and f, the component fraction size.

The number, size as a fraction of the total DNA, and second order reassociation rate of these frequency components was determined using a computerized least squares fitting procedure which has been described in detail (Pearson et al., 1977). The computer programme for this procedure allows the operator the choice of number and size of frequency components and permits these parameters to be varied or fixed in value. Data from the hydroxyapatite chromatographic separation of reassociated fragments could therefore be analyzed by allowing the fitting programme to float freely (hereafter referred to as a "free fit"), or by holding selected parameters constant. For example, the single copy rate constant in a three component fit could be fixed in value and its effect on the component fraction size, determined. The resulting solutions were compared on the basis of their root mean square (RMS) deviation. Component rits which did not differ more than 10% in their RMS were taken to be equally valid (Pearson et al., 1977, see also Appendix 2). For computerized fits of reassociation data, see Figures 3 through 6.

Interspersion pattern measurements;

Reassociated fragments were thermally denatured to determine their total hyperchromicity. Since nyperchromicity is directly related to the number of bases which are in duplex (Graham et al., 1974), these measurements allow one to compare the degree of reassociation in fragments of different lengths. Chum DNA fragments 0.3 kb in length were reacted to Cot 1, 10, and 100, and passed over hydroxyapatite to isolate duplex containing fractions. Double strand DNA was eluted from the columns with 0.5 M phosphate buffer and dialyzed into 0.12 M phosphate buffer

overnight. These fractions were thermally denatured in the Gilford spectrophotometer. This procedure could not be used for 3.2 kb fragments. Instead, long fragments were allowed to react to Cot 1, 10, and 100, and divided into two fractions. The first, was run over a hydroxyapatite column to determine the amount in duplex, while the remaining fraction was thermally denatured directly in the spectrophotometer. The correction of Goldberg et al., 1975, allowed me to make a rough estimate of the overall hyperchromicity of these fractions, by taking into consideration the fraction of fragments containing double strand material. Values for the calculated hyperchromicities of fragments reacted to Cot 1, 10, and 100 are listed in Table 2.

To determine the length of DNA duplex in a longer fragment length. The reassociation product was treated with the single strand specific nuclease, S1, from <u>Aspergillus oryzae</u>. This enzyme, under the proper reaction conditions, selectively digests single strand DNA (Ando, 1966; Vogt, 1973). The S1 nuclease preparation used in this work was the kind gift of Dr. R. J. Britten and has been extensively characterized (Britten et al., 1976).

The enzyme activity was found to be the same as that reported by Britten et al., 1976 (M.J. Smith, pers. comm.). An enzyme to substrate ratio of 4000 L of enzyme preparation per mg of DNA substrate per min of digestion at 37°C (4000 L min mg⁻¹)

was used. Chum DNA, 3.2 kb in length, was denatured and reacted to Cot values of 1, 10, and 100, in 0.3 M NaCl, .01 M 'Piperazinè-N-N'-bis[2-ethane] Sulfonic Acid (Pipes) buffer (Sigma Co.) pH 6.8. The reaction rate and temperature were adjusted for this salt value (Britten et al., 1974). At the selected Cot values the reassociation reactions were stopped by freezing in a dry ice:acetone bath. This was made to pH 4.3 and 1 x 10^{-3} M ZnSO₁₁ with an equal volume of acetic acid and ZnSO₁₁. Mercaptoethanol was added to 5.0 x 10^{-3} M and the appropriate amount of enzyme preparation was added per mg of This mixture was incubated at 37° C for 45 minutes at DNA. which point the enzyme digestion was terminated by the addition of 1.0 M phosphate buffer to 0.1 M. Simultaneously the reaction mixture was chilled in an ice water bath. The enzyme digestion products were dialyzed into 0.12 M phosphate buffer and passed over a hydroxyapatite column at 60° C and the fraction of DNA in duplex was noted. The DNA was eluted from the hydroxyapatite in the duplex form with 0.5 M phosphate buffer. The thermal denaturation temperatures and hyperchromicity of this nuclease resistant DNA were measured. In all cases, enzymic digestion of single strand material was complete as judged by the near native hyperchromicity of enzyme resistant DNA products.

Aliquots of the nuclease resistant DNA were passed over a Sepharose CL-2B (Sigma) column to determine the length of DNA duplex, as illustrated in Figure 8. Sepharose CL-2B

fractionates DNA in the size range 2.0 to 0.2 kb. A linear relationship exists for the partition coefficient (K_{av}) of the DNA fragments between gel and eluant phases, and the log of the DNA fragment size in kb (M.J. Smith, pers. comm.). Each Sepharose column used in this study was calibrated with DNA standards whose fragment length was determined by alkaline sucrose sedimentation. The elution position of calf thymus, sea urchin, starfish, and salmon DNA of similar fragment length have been found to be reproducible within $\pm .05 \ K_{av}$ units. The exclusion volume was noted for native DNA fragments 3.0 kb or greater in length and the column volume was marked with ATP or tritiated water.

Tracer preparation;

Single copy or unique sequence DNA was isolated by reacting chum DNA, 0.46 kb in length, to Cot 3000, and passing the reaction mixture over a hydroxyapatite column at 60° C. DNA fragments which had not reassociated were collected from this column by elution with 0.12 M phosphate buffer. This material was dialyzed into 0.3 M Na acetate, pH 6.8 at 4° C. The DNA was precipitated at -20° C by the addition of two volumes of ethanol. This was followed by centrifugation at 1.6 x 10^{4} G for 30 minutes, and the pellet was air dried, dissolved in 0.05 ml of distilled water to give a final concentration of 1.0 mg/ml, and denatured by heating at 100° C for one minute. The DNA was iodinated using a modified Commerford technique (Commerford et al., 1971)

by Dr. S. Hayashi. Ten micrograms of denatured DNA were iodinated for 30 minutes at 70° C in 0.14 M Na acetate, pH 4.8, 0.018 M ThCl₃, 0.022 M NaI, and 0.5 mCi ¹²⁵I (Amersham Corp., carrier-free, 531 mCi ml⁻¹). The iodination reaction was terminated by the addition of sodium phosphate buffer, pH 7.0, to a concentration of 0.03 M and freshly prepared Na₂SO₃ to 2.0 x 10^{-3} M. The mixture was passed over a 0.3 ml hydroxyapatite column, and free ¹²⁵I was eluted from the mixture with 0.03 M phosphate buffer. DNA which had retained the ¹²⁵I was eluted from the column with 0.5 M phosphate buffer. Approximately 82% of the recovered ¹²⁵I was incorporated into the DNA, which had a specific activity of 1.26 x 10^7 cpm μ g⁻¹ when assayed in a Nuclear Chicago gamma counter, at 50% counting efficiency.

Hybridization measurements;

Unlabelled native chum, trout, coho, and sockeye DNA, were individually added to the ¹²⁵I Chum DNA in a greater than 10⁴-fold single copy sequence excess. For example, in the case of chum salmon, in which the unique sequence component equals 30% of the 0.3 kb fragments, 30 ug of driver DNA were used for every ng of tracer. The iodinated or tracer DNA, had a mean length of 0.28 kb, as determined by alkaline sucrose gradients. Driver DNA consisted of chum, trout, coho, sockeye, and kelp greenling DNA with average fragment lengths of 0.50, 0.46, 0.46, 0.45, and 0.50 kb, respectively. The hybridization mixtures were

denatured and allowed to reassociate in 1 M NaCl, 0.01 M phosphate buffer, and 1 x 10^{-4} M EDTA, at 70° C (Angerer et al., 1976). This buffer causes a 25-fold reaction rate increase, allowing the reaction mixture to attain the required long Cot values. In a separate experiment, chum tracer DNA was reacted in the absence of any driver DNA to determine the amount of self reaction under these experimental conditions. The fraction of 12^{5} I DNA in duplex was measured by hydroxyapitite chromatography and radioactive counting in a Nuclear Chicago gamma counter. These data were analyzed with the least squares fitting programme of Pearson et al., 1977, and are shown in Figure 9.

Thermal denaturation profiles were prepared to determine the degree of strand duplex formation, at completion of these reactions. This was accomplished by raising the temperature of the hydroxyapatite columns in 5° C increments and eluting the DNA with 0.12 M phosphate buffer (Figures 10, 11, and 12). The labelled DNA was prepared and experiments completed in a 30 day period. There was no significant deterioration of the iodinated product in this period. This was verified by the 125I homologous Cot points reacted to Cot values greater than 100,000, which were repeated at the conclusion of the experimental period, and the alkaline sucrose sedimentation of both tracer and driver DNA.

Results:

Reassociation kinetics of salmonid DNA;

Computerized least squares analysis provides a number of equally valid solutions for the size and repetition frequency of sequence components within the salmonid genome. In Figure 3. the reassociation kinetics of chum salmon DNA at a fragment length of 0.3 kb is plotted. The fraction of the genome which is found in each frequency component and the reassociation rates are listed in Table 1. In a three component analysis, in which no constraints are placed on the fitting procedure, 65% of the 0.3 kb fragments react at a repetitive rate. In this solution, a middle repetitive fraction accounts for approximately 20% of the DNA and is reiterated on the order of 3 x 10^3 times. A slow repetitive component accounts for 40% and is reiterated on the order of 30 times. The remaining 10% reacts at a very fast rate which cannot be measured accurately with our existing data. The single copy or unique component comprises about 30% of the DNA and has a rate constant of 3.4 x 10^{-4} M⁻¹s⁻¹. When the single copy component rate is fixed at a value consistent with a 3.2 pg genome size, the rate and fraction size of these components does not change considerably (Table 1).

Reassociation curves plotted according to the same least squares fitting procedure are represented for trout DNA (Figure 4), coho DNA (Figure 5), and sockeye DNA (Figure 6). At a fragment length of 0.45 kb, steelhead trout DNA has approximately 55% of its fragments as repetitive DNA. Again, these repetitive components can be analyzed as two groups; the middle repeat component which accounts for 30% of the DNA and is reiterated on the order of 3 x 10^3 times, and the slow repetitive component which makes up 20%, and is observed to have a repetition frequency of about 100. The foldback or highly repeated component is found to comprise about 5% of the total DNA. The single copy component rate is analyzed to be 1.1 x 10^{-3} M⁻¹s⁻¹ which is consistent with the smaller genome size of 2.5 pg (Louie and Dixon, 1972).

Analogous results are obtained for cono and sockeye reassociated fragments. Coho DNA sheared to a fragment length of 0.45 kb, demonstrates 60% of its DNA to be repetitive, with a middle component repeated on the order of 9 x 10^4 times, and a slower component repeated about 800 times (see Figure 5 and Table 1). The foldback fraction accounts for about 10% of the total DNA. The single copy component comprised 40% of the DNA and its reassociation rate is measured to be $4.7 \times 10^{-4} \text{ M}^{-1} \text{s}^{-1}$. These calculated rates are consistent with coho's genome size of 3.0 pg (Hinegardner and Rosen, 1972). Sockeye DNA, 0.46 kb in length, is found to be very similar with 60% of its DNA

which accounts for 15% of the DNA and is repeated approximately 2 x 10^4 times and the slow component, which is repeated 400 times and accounts for 38%. Again, the foldback fraction makes up about 10% of the total amount of DNA. The single copy rate constant is measured to be 1.1 x 10^{-3} M⁻¹s⁻¹ and the component accounts for 36% of the DNA (see Figure 6 and Table 1).

Chum DNA was further analyzed by reassociation kinetics to determine if repetitive and single copy sequences are interspersed. To accomplish this, longer DNA fragments were allowed to reanneal under the same experimental conditions. Reassociated chum DNA fragments sheared to a 3.2 kb length were assayed and plotted with the three component least squares titting procedure. If short repeat sequences are interspersed with longer single copy sequences, one would expect a disproportionate increase in reassociation rate as compared to that measured for exclusively short fragment reassociation.

Free fit analysis of the reassociation of such fragment lengths demonstrates a single copy component rate of 4.35 x 10^{-2} $M^{-1}s^{-1}$ (Figure 3, Table 1). Using the Wetmur and Davidson (1968) correction for fragment length differences, one may calculate the expected single copy rate to be:

 $\sqrt{\frac{3.2}{0.3}} \times 3.4 \times 10^{-4} = 1.1 \times 10^{-3} \text{ M}^{-1} \text{s}^{-1}$
When the single copy rate is held constant at this rate, the RMS increases from 0.024 to 0.028. In Table 1, it is shown that only 5% of the total DNA reacts at such a rate. In fact, by Cot 0.004, more than 20% of the long DNA fragments are bound by hydroxyapatite. These accelerated values are consistent with the interspersion of repetitive and single copy sequences.

Hyperchromicity and thermal denaturation measurements;

As outlined in the Introduction, relative hyperchromicity can be used as an assay of the fraction of fragment length in duplex. Chum DNA 0.3 or 3.2 kb in length, was reacted to Cot 1, 10, and 100. 0.3 kb fragments at these Cot values were eluted over hydroxyapatite columns to isolate duplex containing fractions. These were thermally denatured and their hyperchromicity, measured. 3.2 kb fragments could not be separated into duplex containing fractions by elution with 0.5 M phosphate buffer on hydroxyapatite. It was therefore necessary to thermally denature the entire reassociation fraction and correct for any unreannealled fragments which may be present (Goldberg et al., 1975). Figure 7 illustrates the hyperchromicity of 0.3 kb fragments and estimated hyperchromicity of 3.2 kb fragments reacted to Cot 10 and 100. Both the 0.3 and 3.2 kb reassociated products had hyperchromicity measurements less than that of native DNA. In addition, it should be noted that 3.2 kb fragments demonstrated hyperchromicities significantly less than

0.3 kb fragments at the same Cot value. For example, Table 2 lists hyperchromicities of 23.0% and 11.9% for 0.3 and 3.2 kb fragments, respectively, reacted to a Cot value of 10.

The denaturation temperature, or T_m , of native chum DNA in 0.12 M phosphate buffer is 87.5° C. This corresponds to a 44% guanine+cytosine (GC) content (see Equation 2). At a fragment length of 0.3 kb the T_m was 85° C, or 2.5°C less than the T_m of longer fragment lengths. Duplex bearing 0.3 kb fragments at Cots of 10 and 100, have T_m 's of 75.5°, and 77°C, respectively. The melting temperatures for long DNA fragments reacted to Cot values of 1, 10, and 100, are also depressed to values of 76°, 77°, and 78.5°C, respectively. Table 2 gives a complete list of these melting temperatures.

S1 nuclease digestion of repetitive fractions;

The Sepharose 2B elution profiles of enzyme resistant DNA duplex at Cots 1, 10, and 100 are illustrated in Figure 8. In each case there are clearly two size classes of enzyme resistant duplex (Table 3). At Cot 1, 12% of the 3.2 kb duplex bearing fragments are resistant to S1 nuclease. That is, an average 88% of the initial fragment length at this Cot value is free single strand DNA. With an increase in Cot value the fraction of fragment length in duplex increases to 21% at Cot 10 and to 44% at Cot 100. Furthermore, at Cot 10, approximately 45% of the enzyme resistant duplex is found in fragments with an average length of 0.35 kb (Table 3, Figure 8). Although this material has a near native hyperchromicity of 30% (as opposed to 32.2%), showing completion of the enzymic digestion, the melting temperature is significantly decreased from 87.5° C to 73.5° C (Table 3). Similarly, at Cot 100, about 46% of the enzyme resistant DNA is approximately 0.35 kb in length with a subsequent depression in T_m from 87.5° C to 72.0° C (Table 3). The denaturation temperatures of Sepharose excluded, or long repetitive sequences, which result from nuclease digestion are identical to that of native DNA, in this case, 87.5° C (Table 3).

Hybridization of single copy sequences;

Single copy chum DNA was prepared by reassociating 0.50 kb fragments to a Cot value of 3000. DNA which had not reassociated with complementary strands, was eluted from hydroxyapatite and radioactively labelled with ¹²⁵I.

Alkaline sucrose gradients demonstrate the final length of the tracer DNA to be 0.28 kb. When reassociated with a 10^4 -fold excess of homologous chum DNA, the total hybridization is observed to be $79\pm1.2\%$ standard deviation (SD). Analysis,

using a least squares fitting procedure, demonstrates the presence of a single component with a rate constant of 2.6 x 10^{-4} M⁻¹s⁻¹ at an RMS value of 1.7 x 10^{-2} . To calculate the expected rate of hybridization of short tracer with a longer driver DNA, one must take into account the longer fragment length of the driver DNA (Chamberlain et al., 1978) according to the relationship:

$$K_T = K_S (L_T/L_D)^{1/2}$$
 (equation 5)

where K_T = rate of tracer reaction when driven by excess DNA of fragment length, L_D K_S = rate of tracer reaction when driven with DNA of an equal fragment length, i.e., L_T L_T = tracer length L_D = driver length

therefore, $K_{T} = .00034 (280/500)^{1/2}$

 $= 2.5 \times 10^{-4} \text{ M}^{-1} \text{s}^{-1}$

When the same tracer was driven with a 10^4 -fold sequence excess of DNA from other species (a heterologous reaction), the termination of reaction is found to differ. $80\pm1.0\%$ SD of the iodinated single copy DNA from chum is observed to react to completion with trout driver, $73\pm1.5\%$ SD with coho driver, and $57\pm1.6\%$ SD with sockeye driver, DNA. These data are represented

in Figure 9, and also Table 4. The component rates are observed to be; 2.6 x 10^{-4} , 3.6 x 10^{-4} and 2.3 x 10^{-4} M⁻¹s⁻¹ for trout, coho and sockeye driven reactions respectively. To assess the self reaction of the tracer DNA, aliquots were incubated to maximum Cot values of 10. This would correspond to a Cot value of 10^5 in a driven reaction where a similar amount of tracer DNA was present. The degree of self reassociation is not observed to change and remains at approximately 6%. The amount of tracer DNA which is observed to react with kelp greenling DNA is no greater than that measured in the self reaction (6%). The fraction of reactive chum single copy DNA sequences which is hopelogous with trout, coho, and sockeye DNA, is 100%, 93%, and 73%, respectively.

.28

To determine the number of bases which are mismatched in such a hybridization reaction, reassociated fragments were eluted over hydroxyapatite by increasing the temperature of the column in 5° C increments. The thermal denaturation profiles for heterologous DNA reacted to completion are represented in Figures 10; 11, and 12. Iodinated single copy DNA reacted with trout, coho and sockeye DNA is observed to have a 2° C depression in melting temperature from the T_m of the homologous 125I chum reaction. All temperatures are considerably lower (by as much as 9° C) than those measured for native double stranded DNA.

Discussion:

Reassociation Kinetics;

AIN 1968, Britten and Kohne introduced a procedure known as the "Cot method" for studying renaturation kinetics of thermally denatured DNA. Randomly sheared DNA was allowed to reassociate at constant temperature in standard salt solutions. The rate limiting step in renaturation was found to be the bimolecular reaction of complementary single stranded sequences of DNA (Wetmur and Davidson, 1968). This base pairing of complementary regions could therefore be described by second-order reaction kinetics and is given by the equation;

$$\frac{C}{C_0} = \frac{1}{1 + KCot}$$
 (equation 6)

where C is the concentration of single strand nucledtides at time, t, C_0 is the concentration at initiation of reaction, and K, the second order rate constant for the reaction.

Graphic representation of Cot versus percent reassociation illustrates that a range of sequence frequencies occur in eukaryotic DNA (Britten and Kohne, 1968). Since rate of reassociation is dependent on sequence concentration, repetitive sequences of a species, are observed to react at rates proportional to their reiteration frequency. Similarly, single copy sequences react at rates proportional to the total genome size (Britten and Kohne, 1968). The "Cot" curves so produced, are a composite of these repetitive and single copy sequence components. Statistically the entire curve can be analyzed as a series of components; the number and frequency of repetition being dependent on the criteria used (see Appendix 1). Generally, Cot curves are analyzed for the smallest number of frequency components which are consistent with the distribution of data (Pearson et al., 1977) at defined or standard criteria (see Appendix 1).

As in all observed eukaryotic DNA, chum reassociation curves are found to consist of these series of second order frequency components. The slowest component, i.e. the one in which each sequence is found to appear approximately once per haploid genome, is referred to as the single copy or unique sequence component. Those fractions which are observed to reassociate faster than the single copy sequence component are referred to as repetitive components and are found to be present more than once per haploid genome. Their repeat or reiteration frequency is expressed as the ratio of their second order rate constant to that of the single copy rate constant.

.30

K (repetitive)

(equation 7)

K (single copy)

where K is the inverse of Cot at one half the maximum value (Wetmur and Davidson, 1968).

It should be emphasized that the least squares fitting procedure as outlined above, is a statistical estimate for a minimum number of frequency components. These statistical frequency components only demonstrate average reiteration frequencies of a series of repetitive DNA sequences in the genome.

Two identifiable repetitive classes could be observed in chum DNA, 0.3 kb in length. The first is reiterated on the order of 3 x 10^3 times per genome (see equation 7) and makes up approximately 20% of the DNA fragments. The second repeated DNA component makes up approximately 40% of the genome and is reiterated on the order of 30 to 40 times per genome. These are referred to as the middle and slow repetitive components respectively. A third component reacts at a very fast rate. There is insufficient data at low Cot values to provide accurate measurement of its reiteration frequency, but it comprises about 10% of the 0.3 kb fragments and is reiterated at least an order of magnitude higher than the middle repetitive component. This may be referred to as the fast repetitive or foldback component. Our least squares analysis for DNA components indicates that at least 30% of the 0.3 kb fragments are single copy sequence. From the free fit reassociation curve, the haploid genome size of chum DNA may be estimated to be 3.2 pg which is approximately 750 times that of <u>E. coli</u>. Estimation of the single copy reassociation rate constant for chum salmon is given below. The genome size for this organism has not been directly measured, and therefore values for <u>O</u>. <u>tshawytscha</u> (3.3 pg genome size) and <u>O</u>. <u>kisutch</u> (3.0 pg genome size) have been substituted (Hinegardner, 1972).

1 base pair = 618 Daltons

1 Mole of base pairs = 6.02×10^{23} molecules.

3.3 x 10^{-12} g is therefore equal to 3.2 x 10^9 base pairs. 3.0 x 10^{-12} g therefore represents 2.9 x 10^9 base pairs.

Since such prokaryotes as <u>Escherichia coli</u>, possess mostly single copy DNA, one can use the rate constant of their DNA reassociation as a standard in the calculation of expected rates for larger, eukaryotic genomes. Under our operating conditions, an <u>E. coli</u> 0.50 kb reassociation curve has a K value of 0.33 $M^{-1}s^{-1}$.

<u>E. coli</u> data; number of base pairs per genome = 4.2 x 10⁶ (from Davidson, 1976)

> Single copy rate constant = $0.33 \text{ M}^{-1}\text{s}^{-1}$ Length corrected rate constant = $0.33(300/500)^{-5}$

> > Cot value at half maximum = 3.9 M s

Salmon data; (a) estmated number of base pairs per genome (based on the <u>O. tshawytscha</u> genome) = 3.2 x 10⁹

Cot value at one half the maximum

 $= 3.9 \left(\frac{3.2 \times 10^9}{4.2 \times 10/6} \right)$

= 3.0 x 10³ M s

single copy rate constant = $3.4 \times 10^{-4} \text{ M}^{-1}\text{s}^{-1}$

(b) estimated number of base pairs per genome
(based on the <u>0. kisutch</u> genome)
= 2.9 x 10⁹

 $= 0.26 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{s}^{-1}$

Cot value at one half maximum

$$= 3.9 \left(\frac{2.9 \times 10^9}{4.2 \times 10^6} \right)$$

$$= 2.7 \times 10^3 M s$$

single copy rate constant = $3.7 \times 10^{-4} M^{-1}s^{-1}$

Use of the computerized least squares fitting procedure (Pearson et al., 1977) allowed us to fix various parameters and detect aany subsequent change in the root mean square (RMS) deviation of the fit. The range of possible fraction sizes for the single copy component are shown with their effective RMS in Appendix 2. According to this programme, all fits which differ less than 10% in their RMS value may be taken as equally valid. The second order reassociation rate for chum DNA's single copy component is found to be 3.4 x 10^{-4} M⁻¹s⁻¹ which is consistent with those calculated for other species of salmon DNA.

Similar kinetic analyses were generated for trout, coho and sockeye DNA (see Figures 4,5, and 6). In Table 1 it may be seen that for each species, the reassociation rate of the single copy component does not differ by more than a factor of two from predicted single copy rates. Variation of this magnitude can be attributed to the technique itself. As expected, the salmon reassociation curves were observed to be very similar. Coho and sockeye DNA appear to have a slightly larger middle repetitive component size. This may be due to the larger fragment size used in the study. For example, if these fragments contained slower repetitive components (or single copy "tails"), their presence would not be detected, since hydroxyapatite only isolates fragments with some portion of their length in duplex. Trout 0.46 kb fragments, however, seemed to have a greater single copy component fraction size. Approximately 40% of the estimated 2.5 pg genome size (Louie and Dixon, 1972) or 1.0 pg of DNA, was observed to react at a single copy component rate. Salmon DNA generally had 30% of their approximate 3.0 pg genome size, or 1.0 pg of single copy DNA.

The results stated here, are in agreement with those of Britten and Kohne in their first report of repeated sequences in 1968. Salmon DNA of unspecified species was reacted to a maximum Cot value of 1000. However, they did not carry these reactions further, i.e. to the single copy region of the curve. Gharrett et al., (1977) published a report on reassociation in fish DNA. He employed an optical reassociation technique, however, and his reassociation values do not compare with ones given in this paper. He did report the occurrence of repetitive DNA in chinook salmon (<u>O. tshawytscha</u>) and steelhead trout (<u>S. gairdneri</u>). These sequences were observed to be reiterated on the order of 50 to 250 times per genome. Vladychenskaya et al., 1978,

reported the occurrence of repeated sequences which comprised 50% or more of DNA in selected species of the salmonid genus, Coregonus.

Interspersion Studied by Reassociation Kinetics;

The interspersion pattern of repeated and single copy sequences nas been the subject of much interest in recent years. Reassociation kinetics of chum salmon at two fragment lengths, indicates that repetitive and single copy sequences are interspersed throughout the genome. About 30% of the short fragments reacted at rates consistent with that of the single copy component (Figure 3). At a fragment length of 3.2 kb, one can calculate the length corrected single copy rate to be (Wetmur and Davidson, 1968):

$$3.4 \times 10^{-4} \sqrt{\frac{3.2}{0.3}} = 1.1 \times 10^{-3} \text{ M}^{-1} \text{s}^{-1}$$

However, only 5% of these long fragments reacted at such a rate (Figure 3). This apparent decrease in amount of single copy DNA and increase in the amount of repetitive DNA suggests an interspersion of such sequences throughout the genome. Early in the reaction, repetitive DNA adjacent to single copy sequences would be bound by hydroxyapatite, carrying with them regions best described as single strand "tails". The entire fragment would therefore be scored as duplex, leading to the measurement of apparent increase in amount of repetitive or early reacting DNA.

Interspersion Studied by Hyperchromicity Measurements;

Hyperchromicity can be used as a measure of the fraction of fragment in duplex (Graham et al., 1974) and can therefore provide information about the interspersion pattern of the organism. DNA reacted to a repetitive Cot (a Cot value at which only repetitive sequences have reacted), was therefore thermally denatured and analyzed for percent hyperchromicity. Figure 7 illustrates thermal denaturation curves for 0.3 and 3.2 kb fragments reacted to Cot 10 and 100. 0.3 kb fragments were reacted to these repetitive Cot values, collected on hydroxyapatite columns, and eluted with 0.5 M phosphate buffer. The isolated duplex fraction was dialyzed into 0.12 M phosphate buffer and thermally denatured in the Gilford spectrophotometer. Hyperchromicity of 0.3 kb fragments reacted to Cot 10, from 55° to 99°C is 23.0%. The hyperchromicity of totally single strand DNA was similarly measured to be 2.5% and of native DNA, 29.9%. Using the method of calculation of Graham et al., 1974, the fraction double strand in Cot 10, 0.3 kb DNA, is:

> 23.0 - 2.5 = 0.77, or 0.23 kb in total. 29.9 - 2.5

A similar estimate for DNA fragments reacted to Cot 100 is 0.24 kb, as listed in Table 2.

It is difficult to say if this method of calculation is indeed valid. Theoretically, no free single strand DNA should be present in native DNA. It is therefore difficult to assess why a value for single strand hyperchromicity should be subtracted from the native measurement. Without this correction for native single strand hyperchromicity, the duplex length of Cot 10 and Cot 100 reassociated fragments can be estimated to be 206 and 0.22 kb, respectively. In either case, approximately two-thirds of the fragments have reassociated. Electron micrographs have, however, verified the observation of sequence interspersion in reassociated fragments of Xenopus DNA (Chamberlain et al., 1975). Calculations obtained from these micrographs were not significantly different from those obtained by the above method (Davidson et al., 1973). Perhaps it is sufficient to say that a variety of factors play a role in hyperchromicity measurements and that these calculations are, therefore, only estimates of the fraction of fragment in duplex.

The melting temperatures or T_m of 0.3 kb reassociated fragments are shown in Table 2. In each case, I observed a significant depression in T_m , beyond that expected from fragment length considerations. This decrease may be attributed to mismatch of repetitive sequences. At Cot 10, for example, the melting temperature of repetitive duplex was 75.5° C, or 9.5°C below that measured for native 0.3 kb fragments. According to Kohne, 1970, a 1°C drop in T_m corresponds to 1% mismatch of sequences in hybrid prokaryotic DNA fragments. If one applies this relationship to reassociated repetitive fragments, the 9.5°C depression in T_m would correspond to 9.5% mismatch at Cot 10, and 8% mismatch at Cot 100. Bautz and Bautz, 1964, increase this estimate to 1.5% base mismatch per 1°C depression in T_m. Cot 10 and Cot 100 reassociated fragments may therefore contain as much as 14 and 12% respectively, mismatch of sequences.

It is difficult to say whether these differences in T_m are significant. According to Britten and Kohne, 1968, precise matching of repetitive sequences should occur in sequences most recently evolved, since he proposes that they arise by saltatory replication. Members of a related set of sequences would subsequently diverge from each other, with time. Our measurements show the slower repeating component to have less sequence mismatch indicating that these sequences are either relatively new, or more highly conserved. However, it is not known what role selection might play in divergence of repetitive sequences or at what state these sequences may be in the \leftarrow evolution of the organism.

Experimentally I was unable to isolate duplex 3.2 kb fragments by eluting from hydroxyapatite with 0.5 M phosphate buffer. This was most likely due to extensive networks of reassociated fragments, that form during renaturation. I was therefore unable to thermally denature exclusively duplex fractions. Approximate estimates for the amount of duplex in long fragments were obtained by thermally denaturing the entire reassociation mixture, and correcting our measurements for the free single strands as reported by Goldberg et al., 1975. The resulting hyperchromicity curves are found in Figure 7. Although I was unable to determine an exact measurement for hyperchromicity in 3.2 kb fragments it is significant that the estimates are greatly reduced relative to those of 0.3 kb fragments at the same Cot values. For example, 3.2 kb fragments at Cot 10 had an estimated hyperchromicity of 11.9% as opposed to 0.3 kb fragments reacted to the same Cot value with a hyperchromicity of 23.0%. This illustrates that the fraction of the 3.2 kb fragment length which is in duplex, is less than that of the shorter fragment, again demonstrating the interspersion of reassociated and unreassociated DNA sequences.

The lower hyperchromicity in reassociated long fragments is consistent with the theory that repetitive sequences are interspersed with unique sequences. By Cot 100, few of the single copy or unique sequences would have reassociated. Fragments containing both repetitive and single copy sequences

would therefore show a significant fraction of their length as unreassociated or single strand regions. These findings are consistent with a short period or "<u>Xenopus</u>" interspersion pattern of repetitive and single copy sequences.

Interspersion Studied by S1 Nuclease Resistance;

The reassociation kinetics of 3.2 kb fragments and hyperchromicity of such fragments at repetitive Cot values indicate the interspersion of repetitive sequences with single copy DNA. However, these measures do not reveal the length or amount of repetitive sequence in the reassociated products. In order to determine the length of the repetitive sequence in duplex containing long fragments, reassociated fragments were digested with the single strand specific nuclease, S1 at Cot 1, 10, and 100. This enzyme under the proper reaction conditions, will digest single strand DNA, but leave duplex intact (Ando, 1966; Vogt, 1973). DNA reacted to these repetitive Çot values and treated with enzyme, was passed over hydroxyapatite to determine the amount which was resistant to S1 enzyme. Estimates of the amount of duplex material are listed in Table

2.

When enzyme resistant fractions were passed over Sepharose CL-2B columns, distinct size classes were observed (Figure 8).

.4.1

size range 2.0 to 0.2 kb. A linear relationship exists for the partition coefficient (K_{av}) of the DNA fragments between gel and eluant phases, and the log of the DNA fragment size in kb (M.J. Smith pers. comm.).

At Cots 1, 10, and 100 approximately 25% of the enzyme resistant fragments were excluded from the Sepharose column. These fragments would typically have a length of greater than 2.0 kb The peak of DNA fragments included by Sepharose may be estimated in the size range of 0.35 kb \pm 0.1 kb. Distinctive to this separation, is the bimodal distribution of fragment sizes. This distibution of fragment sizes is characteristic of the short period interspersion pattern (Davidson et al., 1973; Graham et al., 1974).

To ensure that the S1 nuclease reaction was complete, Sepharose included and excluded fractions were thermally denatured in, a Gilford spectrophotometer. Completion of reaction was indicated by the near native hyperchromicities of both fractions. In addition, the melting temperature, T_m , of the excluded fraction was observed to be very near that of native DNA. This would suggest almost complete base pairing of the reassociated strands. It is not yet known why these strands are so highly conserved, but this pattern has also been observed in sea urchins and star fish (Eden et al., 1977; Smith and Boal, 1978). The included fractions, however, showed a 11.5°C depression in T_m . According to Kohne, 1970, and Britten et al., 1974, a 11.5°C decrease in T_m would correspond to approximately 11.5%, or 0.03 kb, which are mismatched. This estimate is in agreement with the 9.0-11.5°C depression in T_m measured using hyperchromicity of 3.2 kb fragments.

Hybridization of Single Copy Sequences;

There has been much speculation on the role of single copy DNA sequences in the development and maintenance of organisms. Recent findings have shown that most structural genes are coded in single copy sequences (Galau et al., 1974; Klein et al., 1974; Campo and Bishop, 1974; and Angerer et al., 1976). However the large quantity of single copy DNA (approximately 1.0 pg in salmonids) and the variation in quantity from species to species, suggests that much of this DNA is not made up of structural genes. Evidence for limited transcription of single copy genes has been presented in papers by Hough et al., 1975, and Galau et al., 1976.

Measurement of the degree of single copy sequence homology can, however, provide valuable information about the relationship of salmonid genomes. Isolated single copy sequences of chum DNA were radioactively labelled and allowed to reassociate with a large excess of DNA from the other species. These homologous and heterologous reactions were assayed by hydroxyapatite chromatography to determine the extent to which they would hybridize. This technique has been employed for such groups as sea urchins (Harpold and Craig, 1978; Angerer et al., 1976), primates (Kohne, 1970), rodents (Rice, 1974), and birds (Eden et al., 1978). In these reports, a positive correlation is usually found between morphologic data, and single copy relatedness in evolution. If this is the case, then DNA hybridization studies may provide additional and much needed information on evolution in salmonids.

Chum DNA, 0.46 kb in length, was reacted to a Cot value of 3000 and passed over hydroxyapatite to isolate single copy DNA from the repetitive sequences. Reassociation kinetic measurements demonstrate that the repetitive DNA will have reacted by this value. The longer fragment length was used to ensure that a sufficiently long, labelled DNA preparation would be obtained. The isolated single copy DNA was iodinated using a modified Commerford (1971) technique. This method covalently bonds an ¹²⁵I molecule to cytosine to make a 5-iodo cytosine derivative (Prensky, 1976). Approximately 0.1% of the cytosine bases were iodinated in this preparation (see Appendix 3 for a detailed calculation of this value). Iodination was the method of choice because of its high specific activity and ease of handling. One drawback to this isotope is its short half-life, and all experiments had to be completed in as short a period of time as possible (in our case, one month) under strictly controlled conditions (see below).

 125 I labelled chum single copy DNA was allowed to react with a 10^4 -fold single copy sequence excess of heterologous DNA. By reacting with such a vast amount of driver DNA, the probability of tracer DNA reacting with other tracer molecules becomes very Hence the rate of reaction was dictated, or "driven", by small. the excess heterologous or "driver", DNA. We have verified this phenomenon by our self-reaction controls (see below). Disparity in the fragment length of tracer and driver DNA has been shown to affect the rate of reaction (Wetmur, 1971; Hutton and Wetmur, 1973; Bishop, 1975; and Chamberlain et al., 1978). However one can correct for length effects with knowledge of tracer and driver fragment size (Chamberlain et al., 1978). In each case, hybridization rates obtained in this study, are extremely close to expected values (Table 4). These values verify that only single copy sequences are reacting.

In order to determine the maximum amount of reassociation possible, chum tracer DNA was allowed to react with an excess of chum driver DNA. Figure 9 illustrates this homologous reaction. The expected rate of reassociation for tracer DNA with a longer driver DNA is 2.5 x 10^{-4} M⁻¹s⁻¹ (Chamberlain et al., 1978, see equation 5). The rate observed was 2.6 x 10^{-4} M⁻¹s⁻¹[.] with a root mean square value of 1.9 x 10^{-2} . The least squares kinetic analysis of this reaction demonstrate that there is no detectable contamination of the ¹²⁵I-DNA with repetitive sequences. Approximately 79% of the tracer DNA was observed to

react to completion with excess chum DNA. A measurement of 6% self reaction would reduce this estimate to 73% of the total.

We can only speculate as to why a greater proportion did not hybridize in this reaction. One possible reason may be that I have enhanced for unreactable DNA in the isolation of single copy sequences. From Figure 3, it can be observed that 5% of the total DNA was unable to reassociate. Since 24.8% of the DNA was isolated as single copy, then that 5% unreactable material would constitute almost 20% of the final preparation. This is in numerical agreement with our findings.

Since our rate estimates indicate that only single copy DNA is reacting, any disparity in fragment length between the tracer and driver DNA cannot be expected to affect which sequences are assayed as double stranded. We can therefore calculate the amount of tracer DNA present in hybrid molecules at termination of reaction, in terms of mass units. Furthermore, the amount of driver DNA which hybridizes with the single copy tracer DNA must be at least equal to it in mass.

The hybridization of chum ¹²⁵I-DNA with an excess of trout, coho, and sockeye DNA is shown in Figure 9. 80% of the chum single copy DNA was observed to react with trout DNA, a value indistinguishable from the homologous reaction. Based on free fit analysis of the reassociation kinetics of 0.3 kb chum DNA, one can predict that a 0.28 kb tracer would have 1.01 pg (31.7% of 3.2 pg) present as single copy DNA. Trout driver, on the other hand, would have 43.5% of 2.5 pg which is equal to 1.09 pg in single copy sequence. That is to say that virtually all of the chum single copy or unique sequences are contained in trout (1.09 - 1.01 = 0.08 pg difference). If time had permitted, it would have been interesting to examine the reciprocal experiment using trout single copy DNA as the probe.

In the case of coho DNA, 92% (67%/73% = 92%) of the chum sequences reacted. This would account for 0.93 pg of the total 1.2 pg present as coho single copy DNA. The difference of 0.27 pg is enough DNA to code for 50 times the information content of the <u>E. coli</u> genome. Sockeye DNA was found to hybridize with 73% of the chum single copy sequences. Therefore 0.74 pg is homologous with an estimated 0.9 pg sockeye single copy component. A difference of 0.16 pg can be calculated from these figures. It is important to note that these data do not indicate the sequence homology between coho and sockeye, for it cannot be determined if the same single copy sequences have reacted.

None of the chum single copy sequences were observed to react with <u>Hexagrammos decagrammus</u> (kelp greenling) DNA. This may be explained if the criteria of my conditions are taken into account. Since elution from hydroxyapatite took place at 60°C

(16.0°C below the T_m of the homologous reaction), mismatch of 16.0% of the sequences would lead to elution from the column.

This lack of sequence hybridization may be explained if one examines evolutionary divergence between the two groups. McAllister, 1968, illustrates in a chart of ordinal phylogeny of the Teleostomi, last common ancestors occurring in the late Jurassic period, approximately 160-180 million years ago. If as much as 1% sequence divergence per million years has occurred, than this factor alone could account for lack of hybridization under my experimental conditions. Thus this measurement served as a control of specifity for the ¹²⁵I chum probe.

Reassociated tracer-driver mixtures were thermally denatured in 5° C increments on hydroxyapatite columns. Since the T_m of a reassociated fragment is directly related to the fraction of bases paired, this technique allowed us to measure any mismatch that might have occurred in the heterologous reactions (Laird et al., 1969; Britten et al., 1974).

The T_m for the chum tracer-chum driver DNA reacted to completion (Cot = 225,000) is 76.0°C. This represents a 9°C depression in temperature from that measured for native 0.3 kb fractions. It is not known why this depression occurred; it may be related to thermal instability caused by the iodination reaction. However, since only 0.1% of a 0.3 kb fragment was iodinated, this would only account for a 0.1° C depression in $T_{\rm m}$, at maximum. This phenomenum has been reported by other workers using other radioactive labels. For example, Harpold et al., 1978, reported a 78.5°C melting temperature for 3 H-labelled DNA reacted to long Cot values.

More likely, the low melting temperature of tracer fragments may be attributed to a combination of factors. In a paper by Smith et al., 1975, experiments were performed to measure the nucleation rate of single strands on partially reassociated structures. Since the average fraction of the tracer fragment that is in duplex with driver DNA, is about 55%, one may expect a 4° C depression in T_m from that of native DNA (Britten et al., 1974). In addition, contributions from polymorphism and heterozygosity have accounted for as much as 4° C depression in T_m in sea urchins (Britten et al., 1978).

Heterologous reactions using trout, coho, and sockeye driver DNA, were observed to have a 2°C depression in T_m relative to the chum reaction (Figures 10, 11, and 12). According to the Laird et al., 1969, and Bautz and Bautz, 1964, relationships, this would correspond to approximately 2-3% mismatch of reassociated sequences. This represents significant divergence in the evolution of such sequences. Neave, 1958, dates the last common ancestor in Oncorhynchus at 1.0 million years ago. The evolutionary time separating these species would therefore be at maximum, 2 million years. If, as in the case of reassociated chum-trout hybrids, there is 2% mismatch in single copy sequences, one can calculate that 1% divergence per million years, has occurred.

This value is higher than those reported for sea urchins (Angerer et al., 1976; Harpold and Craig, 1978). Based on a minimum divergence time of seven million years, their findings suggest 0.06-0.35% single copy change per million years. Kohne, 1970, measured a single copy divergence rate of 0.7% per million years in primates, and Galau et al., 1976, using similar experimental procedures observed a rate of 0.2% single copy divergence per million years, in two Xenopus species. However, values published by Rice, 1974, suggest as much as 1.6% divergence per million years in rat-mice single copy hybrids.

In terms of single copy sequence homology, this study demonstrates that chum has more single copy sequences in common with coho, than it does with sockeye. Furthermore, it demonstrates a close relationship between the single copy sequences of trout and chum salmon. It does not however, demonstrate that the same sequences have been conserved, nor does it demonstrate the proportion of sequences present in the reciprocal case. Our findings do not seem to support

morphological data, but are more consistent with studies based on biochemical, genetic, and cytological evidence.

For example, Simon, 1963, has correlated chromosome morphology with species evolution in five species of Pacific Salmon. He concluded that chum salmon, with 2n=74, was the most primitive form, with the remaining species occupying positions of increasing specialization characterized by decreases in chromosome numbers. If this is true, then coho, with 2n=60, would occupy an intermediate position, and sockeye with 2n=56, would represent the most advanced form. This is in agreement with our results.

This hypothesis was further supported in a paper on genetic variation in Pacific salmon by Utter et al., 1973. This group examined 12 loci for average heterozygosity, using horizontal starch gel electrophoresis. In a dendogram plot of relative genetic similarity, chum, coho, and chinook (<u>0</u>. <u>tshawytscha</u>) salmon separate out as a distinct group from a sockeye-pink stem group. Interestingly, chum salmon is the first to branch from these linkage points. These results are in agreement with our findings.

Papers relating evolutionary trends on the basis of morphology and behaviour of salmonids, show less agreement. For example, in 1962, Hikita (as reviewed by Hoar, 1976), linked chum and

sockeye as a distinct group from coho salmon. Clemens, 1953, using similar criteria linked spring and coho salmon on one hand, pink and chum on the other hand, and sockeye at a position intermediate to the two pairs. Milne, as reviewed by Hoar, 1976, poses another point of view. Based on morphologic characteristics, he felt that coho salmon were most like steelhead trout, with sockeye next, and chum the most advanced..

Problems seem to arise from judging which features contribute or result from the development of a species. For example, it can be argued that behavioural and morphological characters result from environmental modulation of genetic information. How much environmental influence may obscure these characters, is difficult to determine. It is our belief that DNA sequence homology studies, will provide valuable insight with this respect.

In conclusion, one may state that chum DNA exhibits a "short period" interspersion pattern of repetitive and single copy sequences. This form of sequence organization is typical of many metazoa so far examined (Davidson et al., 1975a). Reassociation kinetics demonstrated that repeated sequences made up a significant fraction (as much as 70% of reannealled fragments) of the genome in all four species. Variation in the amount and reiteration frequency of these sequences were measured using the techniques mentioned above. Single copy sequence homology studies demonstrated a close relationship between chum and trout, and to a lesser degree, chum and coho and chum and sockeye DNA.

Table 1 Footnotes.

a; The fraction of the genome which reassociates at the indicated rate. It is expressed as a fraction of the total genomic DNA used in the reaction.

b; The second order reassociation rate constant $(M^{-1}s^{-1})$ for the indicated components. The reciprocal of the second order rate is $Cot_{1/2}$, which is the Cot at which 50% of a component has reannealed.

c; RMS is the root mean square deviation of the data from the least squares solution.

d; The reassociation rate was fixed in the least squares analysis at a value appropriate to the fragment length and estimated genome size of the organism.

e; The value of the second order rate constant was calculated on the basis of the relationship established by Wetmur and Davidson (1968) for the effect of fragment length on reassociation rate.

54A

The reassociation kinetics of salmonid DNA Table RMSC .025 .015 .008 024 .017 .04350 .00110^e .000123 .00047 .00113 .00051^d .00034 .00042d КЗ SINGLE сору 435 146 .240 .050 400 317 346 357 б Е 1.07 .012 .148 481 .391 REPETITIVE K 2 SLOW 343 358 357 372 373 371 346 376 388 F2 INTERMEDIATE K,1b 16.28 6.31 4.08 1.74 REPETITIVE 1.07 25.8 13.5 40.1 48.1 216 102 1702 360 بة 1.0 155 155 199 LENGTH UNREACTED FINAL .02[%] ώю О 050.05 •7 то С 8 0 0 0 FRAGMENT 300 3200 460 450 460 (BP) Sockeye SPECIES Chum Chum Chum Trout Coho

54B

Table 2 fóotnotes.

55A

a; ${\rm T}_{\rm m}$ is the temperature at half maximum hyperchromicity.

b; $-dT_m$ refers to the difference between measured T_m and native T_m , for the indicated fragment lengths.

c; H is the hyperchromicity as defined by Britten et al., 1974, see Equation 1.

d; % bases in duplex represents the ratio of measured hyperchromicity to native hyperchromicity.

e; Number of bases in duplex is calculated from the estimated fraction of the total length that is base paired.

Thermal denaturation characteristics of chum salmon repetitive DNA. Table 2.

ri,				ű,								
NUMBER OF	BASES IN	DUPLEX ^e	•	230	243	•			1012	1422		
PERCENT	NI	DUPLEX ^d		77.0	81.0			- - 	31.6	h.µ.		
ں جو		. .	- - -	23.0	24.8	29.2			. 11.9	15.7	32.2	
-dTm ^b	() ()		-	9.5	8.0		· ·	11.5	10.5	6.0		
a J	E (°C)		······	75.5	77.0	85.0		76.0	77.0	78.5	87.5	
FRACTION	DROXYAPATIT	BOUND		0.31	0.50	` .		0.58	0.77	0.93	• • • •	
CoT	(M S) HY			10	100	Native		, (~	10	100	Native	
FRAGMENT	LENGTH	(pp)		300	 1	· · ·		3200	<u>,</u>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

55B

Table 3 Footnotes.

a; Chum DNA was sheared to a fragment length of 3.2 kb, denatured, and reassociated to Cot 1, 10, or 100. At the desired Cot value an aliquot of the reassociation mixture was passed over hydroxyapatite (HAP) and the fraction of fragments bearing duplex was scored as bound to HAP before S1 nuclease digestion. The remainder of the reassociation mixture was submitted to S1 nuclease digestion. At the completion of the enzymatic digestion, the reaction mixture was passed over HAP and the DNA which bound was scored. The Sepharose partition is expressed in terms of the fraction of post-nuclease DNA duplex.

b; The melting temperature of the excluded and included fractions was determined directly. Fractions which contained these portions of the Sepharose eluant were pooled, dialyzed into 0.12 M phosphate buffer, and thermally denatured in the Gilford Spectrophotometer (see Materials and Methods).

56A

			۰.	· · · · ·				۹ ۱۰		•	
	••• • • • •		NO NO					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		56B	
	Cot 1, 10, and 10	\RTTTON	INCLUDED FRACTIC	(Tm OC)	0.35	0.45 (73.5 °C)	0.46	(72.0°C)			
	ted to	ROSF PI					•	· · · · · · · · ·	·····	•	·
	n DNA reassocia	SEPHA	KCLUDED FRACTIO	Tm oc)b	0.27	0.22 (87.5 °C)	0.25	(87.5 °C)	<u></u>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
- 1 A. -	bp chur						· · · ·			· • •	•
	ligestion of 3200) HYDROXYAPATITE	AFTER S1 DIGESTION		0.12	0.51	0.44			۰ ۱۹۹۰ - ۱۹۹۰ ۹۹۹۰ - ۱۹۹۹ ۹۹۹۰ - ۱۹۹۹ ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹ - ۱۹۹۹	
	The S1 nuclease d	FRACTION BOUND TO	BEFORE S1 DIGESTION		0.52	0.77	0.93				
· · · ·	ľable. 3.	μ	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			0	00				
Table 4 footnotes.

57A

a; The extent of hybridization was corrected for ¹²⁵I-DNA self reaction, see Figure 9A. Error is expressed as standard deviation. Hybridization characteristics of chum single copy $^{125}I-DNA$ Table 4.

L C I		- * 0	~	∾	∾	
н СНШМ	UENCE		•			•
FRACTION O	UNIQUE SEQ (%)	100	100	6	7 <u>3</u>	
ZATTON	RATE M-1s-1	.00027	.00026	.00036	.00023	
HYBRIDI	EXTENT (%)a	73.5±1.2	74.0±1.0	68.5±1.5	53.5±1.6	···· ·
DRIVER	DNA	Chum	Trout	Coho	Sockeye	

57B

Ø

ê

Figure 1. A representative absorbance spectrum of chum native DNA. Purified chum native DNA was diluted in 0.12 M phosphate buffer and placed in a Gilford Spectrophotometer. The absorbance spectrum from 220 nm to 320 nm was recorded. DNA with 260/230 and 260/280 ratios of greater than 2.0 and 1.8, respectively, were used for experimentation.



Figure 2. Thermal denaturation of chum DNA. Chum DNA, 0.3 and 3.2 kb in length was diluted to approximately 40 ug/ml in 0.12 M phosphate buffer and loaded in a Gilford Thermal Cuvette. Phosphate buffer was used as a reference baseline (dotted line). The cuvette was placed in a Gilford Spectrophotometer with an Analog Multiplexor and Thermalprogrammer, and heated at a rate

of 0.5^oC/min. The absorbance of the sample was measured

relative to the buffer reference. T_m is shown as the

temperature at half the maximum absorbance, A_{1/2}.



Figure 3. The reassociation kinetics of chum salmon DNA. Chum salmon DNA, sheared to fragment lengths of 0.3 and 3.2 kb was denatured and reassociated as *specified* in Materials and Methods. Duplex formation was determined on hydroxyapaptite columns at 60° C in 0.12 M phosphate buffer, 0.06% SDS. Solid circles represent a 0.3 kb reassociation curve while open circles designate a 3.2 kb curve. The solid lines indicate computer fitted least squares solutions for multiple second-order reassociation components. The dashed lines are the best fit lines for three such components at a fragment length of 0.3 kb (see Table 1).



Figure 4. The reassociation kinetics of steelhead trout DNA. Trout DNA, sheared to 0.46 kb fragment lengths, was denatured and reassociated as specified in Materials and Methods. Duplex formation was determined on hydroxyapatite columns at 60°C in 0.12 M phosphate buffer, 0.06% SDS. The solid line is a computer-fitted least squares solution for multiple second-order reassociation components. The dashed lines represent fit lines for three such components The second order rate constant for the single copy component was held constant throughout (see Table

61A

1).



-61B

Figure 5. The reassociation kinetics of coho salmon DNA. Coho DNA, sheared to 0.46 kb fragment lengths, was denatured and reassociated as specified in Materials and Methods. Duplex formation was determined on hydroxyapatite columns at 60°C in 0.12 M phosphate buffer, 0.06% SDS. The solid line is a computer-fitted least squares solution for multiple second order reassociation components. The dashed lines represent fit lines for three such components (see Table 1).



Figure 6. The reassociation kinetics of sockeye salmon DNA. Sockeye salmon, sheared to 0.45 kb fragment lengths, was denatured and reassociated as specified in Materials and Methods. Duplex formation was determined on hydroxyapatite columns at 60°C in 0.12 M phosphate buffer, 0.06% SDS. The solid line is a computer-fitted least squares solution for multiple second order reassociation components. The dashed lines represent fit lines for three such components (see Table 1).



Figure 7. The thermal denaturation of chum DNA. Chum DNA sheared to fragment lengths of 0.3 and 3.2 kb was denatured and reassociated to Cot 10, solid circles and triangles, or Cot 100, open circles and triangles. At each Cot, reassociated fragments were thermally denatured in the Gilford Spectrophotometer as outlined in Materials and Methods. The thermal denaturation profile of native chum DNA, closed squares, is shown for

D

reference.



Figure 8. The Sepharose CL-2B elution of S1 nuclease resistant reassociated chum DNA. Chum DNA, 3.2 kb in length, was reacted to Cot 1, 10, or 100 and digested with S1 nuclease as specified in Materials and Methods. The S1_nuclease resistant duplex was collected from hydroyxapaptite columns and chromatographed on Sepharose CL-2B columns. The amount of S1 resistant DNA was measured in each eluted fraction and plotted as a function of K_{av} , the partition coefficient between gel and solvent phases. V_0 is the exclusion volume; V_t is the column volume. The fraction in which a 0.33 kb double strand DNA marker elutes is indicated. Panel a is the enzyme resistant duplex at Cot 1, Panel b at Cot 10, and Panel c at Cot 100.

1.



The reassociation kinetics of chum ¹²⁵I-DNA driven Figure 9. with a 10^4 -fold sequence excess of chum (Panel A), trout (Panel B), coho (Panel C), and sockeye (Panel D) DNA. Mixtures of tracer and driver DNA were thermally denatured and allowed to reassociate as specified in Materials and Methods. Duplex formation was assayed on hydroxyapatite columns at 60°C in 0.12 M phosphate buffer, 0.06% SDS. The solid lines represent computer-fitted least squares solutions for single component second order reactions. The dashed lines in Panels A through D indicate the single copy component region of the reassociation curve of the excess DNA driving the hybridization reaction. The open circles in Panel A indicate a chum tracer self reaction curve. Here, chum tracer was allowed to react under identical reaction conditions, with no driver DNA present. Chum tracer driven with kelp greenling DNA is illustrated by closed triangles in Panel A.



Figure 10. Thermal denaturation profile of ^{125}I -chum DNA and trout driver DNA hybrids. Chum tracer DNA was reacted with a 10^4 -fold sequence excess of trout DNA to a Cot of 169,074, and loaded on hydroxyapatite columns as outlined in Materials and Methods. Reassociated fragments were thermally eluted by raising the temperature of the column in 5°C increments. The graph in the left panel is a plot of the cumulative percent eluted from the column, while the bar graphs on the right have been plotted from the percent of total counts eluted at each temperature. Data from a chum driven reaction is represented by closed circles in the left panel, and open boxes of the bar graph on the right.



Figure 11. Thermal denaturation profile of ^{125}I -chum DNA and coho driver DNA hybrids. Chum tracer DNA was reacted with a 10^4 -fold sequence excess of coho DNA to a Cot of 129,082, and loaded on hydroxyapatite columns as outlined in Materials and Methods. Reassociated fragments were thermally eluted by raising the temperature of the column in 5°C increments. The graph in the left panel is a plot of the cumulative percent eluted from the column, while the bar graphs on the right have been plotted from the percent of total counts eluted at each temperature. Data from a chum driven reaction is represented by closed circles in the left panel, and open boxes of the bar graph on the right.

Ŧ,



Figure 12. Thermal denaturation profile of ^{125}I -chum DNA and sockeye driver DNA hybrids. Chum tracer DNA was reacted with a 10^4 -fold sequence excess of sockeye DNA to a Cot of 150,000, and loaded on hydroxyapatite columns as outlined in Materials and Methods. Reassociated fragments were thermally eluted by raising the temperature of the column in 5°C increments. The graph in the left panel is a plot of the cumulative percent eluted from the column, while the bar graphs on the right have been plotted from the percent of total counts eluted at each temperature. Data from a chum driven reaction is represented by closed circles in the left panel, and open boxes of the bar graph on the right.



69B

£.

Appendix 1. DNA reassociation criteria.

The rate at which complementary sequences reassociate depends basically, on four parameters:

1) the concentration of monovalent cations, which act to decrease the intermolecular repulsion of negatively charged DNA strands,

2) the incubation temperature which is optimally 25° C below the melting temperature, or T_m,

3) the DNA concentration which affects the frequency of strand collisions, and

4) the length of the DNA fragment which determines how many characteristic sequences will be present at any collision.

By keeping all four parameters constant, a reassociation curve can be generated which will be characteristic of the sequences to be examined. Standard criteria of reassociation are; 0.18 M cation concentration (0.12 M phosphate buffer) at 60° C. Incubation with 0.41 M phosphate buffer requires a reassociation temperature of 67° C and causes a five-fold increase in reaction rate. Reactions of this nature are therefore expressed in equivalent Cot units (Britten et al., 1974).

Appendix 2. Table illustrating computer-generated RMS values.

This table illustrates the relationship between fixed fraction size and subsequent RMS, of chum 0.3 kb fragments. Data was generated using a computerized least squares fitting procedure as outlined in Materials and Methods. The second rate constant for the single copy component was held constant at $3.4 \times 10^{-4} M^{-1}s^{-1}$.

	Length (kb)	Fragment	Fraction
	3.2	3.0	Size
	0.027		.04
	0.028		.05
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0.034	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	•1
	0.045		.15
		0.028	.20
		0.026	.25
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		0.025	.30
9 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 -		0.026	•35
		0.031-	.40

Appendix 3. Sample calculation of the percent cytosine bases iodinated.

specific activity = $1.26 \times 10^7 \text{ dpm} / \text{ug DNA}$.

(assuming 50% counting efficiency)

125I half-life = 60 days = 8.64 x 10^4 min.

therefore $K = \ln 2$

dT

 8.64×10^4 = 8.02 x 10⁻⁶

 $N(t) = N_0 e^{-KT}$ -dN = KN₀

at t = 0, $N_0 = \frac{1.26 \times 10^7}{8.02 \times 10^{-6}}$ = 1.57 x 10¹²

1 µg DNA = 1.79×10^{15} nucleotides GC content of chum salmon = 44.0%

therefore cytosine content = 22.0%

1 μ g DNA = 3.95 x 10¹⁴ cytosine molecules

 $\frac{1.57 \times 10^{12}}{3.95 \times 10^{14}} = .004$

Therefore 0.4% of the cytosine molecules or 0.1% of the total number of bases are iodinated.

A.

References cited:

Ando, T. 1966. A nuclease specific for heat denatured DNA isolated from a product of <u>Aspergillus oryzae</u>. Biochim. Biophys. Acta (Amst.) 1/14:158-168.

Angerer, R.C., E.H. Davidson, and R.J. Britten. 1976. Single copy DNA and structural gene sequence relationships among four sea urchin species. Chromosoma 56:213-226.

Arthur, R.R., and N.A. Straus. 1978. DNA-sequence organization in the genome of the domestic chicken (<u>Gallus domesticus</u>). Canad. J. Biochem. 56:257-263.

Bautz, E.K.F., and F.A. Bautz. 1964. The influence of noncomplementary bases on the stability of ordered polynucleotides. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. (Wash.) 52:1476-1481.

Bishop, J.O. 1975. DNA=RNA hybridization. Phil. Trans. Roy. Soc. B 272:147-157.

Bonner, T.I., D.J. Brenner, B.R. Neufeld, and R.J. Britten. 1973. Reduction in the rate of DNA reassociation by sequence divergence. J. Mol. Biol. 81:123-135.

Britten, R.J., and D.E. Kohne. 1968. Repeated sequences in DNA. Science 161:529-540. Britten, R.J. and E.H. Davidson. 1969. Gene regulation for higher cells: A theory. Science 165:349-357.

Britten, R.J., D.E, Graham, and B.R. Neufeld. 1974. Analysis of repeating DNA sequences by reassociation. in "Methods in Enzymology", L. Grossman and K. Moldave, eds. Vol 29, Part E. pp. 363-418. Academic Press, New York.

Britten, R.J., D. E. Graham, F.C. Eden, D.M. Painchaud, and E.H. Davidson. 1976. Evolutionary divergence and length of repetitive sequences in sea urchin DNA. J. Molec. Evol. 9:1-23.

Britten, R.J., A. Cetta, and E.H. Davidson. 1978. The singlecopy DNA sequence polymorphism of the sea urchin Strongylocentrotus purpuratus. Cell 15:1175-1186.

Campo, M.S., and J.O. Bishop. 1974. Two classes of messenger RNA in cultured rat cells: Repetitive sequence transcripts and unique sequence transcripts. J. Mol. Biol. 90:649-657.

Chamberlain, M.E., R.J. Britten, and E.H. Davidson. 1975. Sequence organization in <u>Xenopus</u> DNA studied by the electron microscope. J. Molec. Biol. 96:317-323.

Chamberlain, M.E., G.A. Galau, R.J. Britten, and E.H. Davidson. 1978. Studies on nucleic acid reassociation kinetics: V. Effects of disparity in tracer and driver fragment lengths. Nuc. Acids Res. 5(6):2073-2094.

Clemens, W. A. 1953. On some fundamental problems in the biology of Pacific salmon. Trans. Roy. Soc. Can. Section V. 47 (ser. 3) :1-13.

Commerford, S.L. 1971. Iodination of nucleic acids in vitro. Biochemistry 10:1993-2000.

Crain, W.R., E.H. Davidson, and R.J. Britten. 1976 Contrasting patterns of DNA sequence arrangement in <u>Apis mellifera</u> (honeybee) and <u>Musca domestica</u> (housefly). Chromosoma 59:1-12.

Davidson, E.H., B.R. Hough, C.S. Amenson, and R.J. Britten. 1973. General interspersion of repetitive and non-repetitive sequence elements in the DNA of Xenopus. J.Mol. Biol. 77:1-24.

Davidson, E.H., G.A. Galau, R.C. Angerer, and R.J. Britten. 1975. Comparative aspects of DNA organization in metazoa. Chromasoma (Berl.) 51:253-259.

Davidson, E.H., B.R. Hough, W.H. Klein, and R. J. Britten. 1975. Structural genes adjacent to interspersed repetitive DNA sequences. Cell 4:217-238. Davidson, E.H. 1976. Gene activity in early development. 2nd ed. Academic Press Inc. New York. 452 pp.

Eden, F.C., D.E. Graham, E.H. Davidson, and R.J. Britten. 1977. Exploration of long and short repetitive sequence relationships in the sea urchin genome. Nucleic Acids Research 4:1553-1567.

Eden, F.C., J.P. Hendrick, and S.S. Gottlieb. 1978. Homology of single copy and repeated sequences in chicken, duck, Japanese quail, and ostrich DNA. Biochem. 17(24):5113-5121.

Firtel, R.A., and K. Kindle. 1975. Structural organization in the genome of the cellular slime mold <u>Dictyostelium discoideum</u>: Interspersion of repetitive and single-copy DNA sequences. Cell 5:401-411.

Galau, G.A., R.J. Britten, and E.H.Davidson. 1974. A measurement of the sequence complexity of polysomal messenger RNA in sea urchin embryos. Cell 2:9-20.

Galau, G.A., W.H. Klein, M.M. Davis, B.J. Wold, R.J. Britten, and E.H. Davidson. 1976. Structural gene sets active in embryos and adult tissues of the sea urchin. Cell 7:487-505.

Gharrett, A.J., R. C. Simon, and J.D. McIntyre. 1977. Reassociation and hybridization properties of DNAs from several species of fish. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 56B:81-85.

Goldberg, R.B., W.R. Crain, J. V. Ruderman, G. P. Moore, T.R. Barnett, R.C. Higgins, R.A. Gelfand, G.A. Galau, R.J. Britten, and E.H. Davidson. 1975. DNA sequence organization in the genomes of five marine invertebrates. Chromosoma 51:225-251.

Graham, D.E., B.R. Neufeld, E.H.Davidson, and R.J. Britten. 1974. Interspersion of repetitive and non-repetitive DNA 'sequences in the sea urchin genome. Cell 1:127-137.

Harpold, M.M., and S.P. Craig. 1978. The evolution of nonrepetitive DNA in sea urchins. Differentiation 10:7-11.

Harpold, M.M., and S.P. Craig. 1977. The evolution of repetitive DNA sequences in sea urchins. Nuc. Acids Res. 4:4425-4437.

Hinegardner, R. and D. E. Rosen. 1972. Cellular DNA content and the evolution of teleostean fishes. American Naturalist 106:621-644.

Hoar, W.S. 1976. Smolt transformation: Evolution, behavior, and physiology. J. Fish. Rsch. Brd. Canada 33:1233-1252.

Hough, B.R. M.J. Smith, R.J. Britten, and E.H. Davidson. 1975. Sequence complexity of heterogeneous nuclear RNA in sea urchin embryos. Cell 5:291-299. Hutton, J.R., and J.G. Wetmur. 1973. Renaturation of bacteriophage -phi X 174 DNA-RNA hybrids, RNA length effect and nucleation rate constants. J. Mol. Biol. 77:495-500.

Klein, W.H., W. Murphy, G. Attardi, R.J. Britten, and E.H. Davidson. 1974. Distribution of repetitive and nonrepetitive sequence transcripts in HeLa mRNA. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 71:1785-1793.

Kohne, D.E., 1970. Evolution of higher organism DNA. Quart. Rev. Biophysics. 3:327-375.

Laird, C.D., B.L. McConaughy, and B.J. McCarthy. 1969. Rate of fixation of nucleotide substitution in evolution. Nature (London) 224:149-154.

Louie, A.J., and G.H. Dixon. 1972. Trout testes cells 1. characterization by deoxyribonucleic acid and protein analysis of cells separated by velocity sedimentation. J. Biol. Chem. 247(17):5490-5497.

Mandel, M., and J. Marmur. 1968. Use of ultraviolet absorbance-temperature profile for determining the guanine plus cytosine content of DNA. in "Methods in Enzymology", L. Grossman and K. Moldave, eds. Vol 12, Part B. pp 195-206. Academic Press. New York.

> . .
Manning, J.E., Schmid, C.W., and N. Davidson. 1975. Interspersion of repetitive and nonrepetitive DNA sequences in the Drosophila melanogaster genome. Cell 4:141-155.

Marmur, J., R. Rownd, and C.L. Schildkraut. 1963. Denaturation and renaturation of deoxyribonucleic acid. Prog. Nucleic Acid Res. Mol. Biol. 1:231-300.

McAllister, D.E. 1968. The evolution of Branchiostegals and the classification of Teleostome fishes, living and fossil. National Museum of Canada. Bulletin 221. Biological Series #77. Ottawa. 223 pp.

McLaren, A., and P.M.B. Walker. 1968. The comparison of closely related groups of rodents by DNA/DNA annealing. Genet. Res., Camb. 12:117-124.

Neave, F. 1958. The origin and speciation of <u>Oncorhynchus</u>. Trans. Roy. Soc. Can., Section V. 52 (ser. 3):25-39.

Noll, H. 1967. Characterization of macromolecules by constant velocity sedimentation. Nature 215:360-363.

Pearson, W., E.H. Davidson, and R.J. Britten. 1977. Program for least squares analyses of reassociation and hybridization data. Nucleic Acids Research 4:1727-1737.

80

Prensky, W. 1976. The radioiodination of RNA and DNA to high specific activities in "Methods in Cell Biology", D. M. Prescott, ed. Vol. XIII pp. 121-152. Academic Press, New York.

Rice, N.R. 1974. Single-copy relatedness among several species of the <u>Cricetidae</u> (Rodentia). Carnegie Institute of Washington Yearbook 73:1098-1102.

Schildkraut. C.L., J. Marmur, and P. Doty. 1961. The formation of hybrid DNA molecules and their use on "studies of DNA homologies". J. Mol. Biol. 3:595-647.

Simon, R. C. 1963. Chromosome morphology and species evolution in the five North American species of Pacific salmon (Oncorhynchus). J. Morph. 112:77-95.

Smith, M.J., R.J. Britten, and E.H. Davidson. 1975. Studies of nucleic acid reassociation kinetics: Reactivity of single-stranded tails in DNA-DNA renaturation. Proc. Nat. Acad., Sci. U.S.A. 72:4805-4809.

Smith, M. J., and R. Boal. 1978. DNA sequence organization in the common Pacific starfish, <u>Pisaster ochraceous</u>. Canad. J. Biochem. in press.

Stein, D.B., and W.F. Thompson. 1977. Interspecific

hybridization of fern DNA. Carnegie Institute of Washington Yearbook 76:246-252.

Studier, F.W. 1965. Sedimentation studies of the size and shape of DNA. J. Molec. Biol. 11:373-390.

Utter, F.M., F.W. Allendorf, and H.O. Hodgins. 1973. Genetic variability and relationships in Pacific salmon and related trout based on protein variations. Syst. Zool. 22:257-270.

Vladychenskaya, N.S., O.S. Kedrova, and M.V. Lomonosov. 1977. A comparison of DNA nucleotide sequences in closely related forms of fish of the genus <u>Coregonus</u> using molecular hybridization. Biol. Nauki (Mosc.) V/1:20(2):25-30.

Vogt, V.M. 1973. Purification and further properties of singlestrand-specific nuclease from <u>Aspergillus oryzae</u>. Europ. J. Biochem. 33:192-200.

Wells, R., H. Royer, and C.P. Hollenberg. 1976. Non Xenopus-like DNA sequence organization in the <u>Chironomus tentans</u> genome. Molec. Gen. Genetics 147:45-51.

Wetmur, J.G., and N. Davidson. 1968. Kinetics of renaturation of DNA. J. Molec. Biol. 31:349-370.

Wetmur, J.G. 1971. Excluded volume effects on the renaturation of DNA. Biopolymers 10:601-613.